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30th meeting of National Access Forum

Battleby
22 May 2013
Present: 

	John Thomson 
	Convenor

	Mark Wrightham
	Secretary

	Hugh Anderson
	Scotways

	Lloyd Austin
	RSPB Scotland

	Alan Ayre
	Scottish Anglers National Association (SANA); for angling discussion 

	Robert Balfour
	Association of Deer Management Groups (ADMG)

	Mark Brand
	Local access forum (LAF) contact

	Craig Campbell
	SANA; for angling discussion

	Mary Conacher
	Scottish Canoe Association (SCA); for angling item

	Lee Cousins
	Scottish Sports Association (SSA)

	Dave Craig
	Wild Scotland

	George Duff
	Convention of Scottish Local Authorities (COSLA)

	Campbell Gerrard
	sportscotland

	Anne Gray
	Scottish Land & Estates

	Bridget Jones
	Loch Lomond & the Trossachs National Park Authority (LLTNPA)

	Helen Jones
	Scottish Government (SG) Rural & Environment Directorate

	Jonathan Kitching
	Scottish Advisory Panel for Outdoor Education (SAPOE)

	Kevin Lafferty
	Forestry Commission Scotland (FCS)

	Ron Macdonald
	Scottish Natural Heritage (SNH)

	John Mackay
	CTC Scotland (CTCS)

	Alan Macpherson
	SNH

	Eddie Palmer
	SCA

	Andrea Partridge
	Mountaineering Council of Scotland (MCofS)

	Jamie Smart
	NFU Scotland

	Helen Todd
	Ramblers Scotland (RS)

	Andy Walker
	SANA; for angling discussion


Apologies: Jamie Farquhar (ConFor), Riddell Graham (VisitScotland), Alick Hay (Historic Houses Association), Colin Shedden (British Association for Shooting & Conservation), Vyv Wood-Gee (British Horse Society Scotland; BHSS).
Minutes of previous meeting
1. The minutes of the previous meeting were approved subject to amendments to para 13 suggested by RS, and to paras 19 and 22 suggested by Scotways.

Matters arising

Action point 29/1: Secretary to provide feedback on discussion with the Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors (regarding awareness of access rights among new land owners).
2. Ongoing. The Secretary reported that this was being taken forward by direct input to the RICS Rural Professional Group; further updates would follow in due course.

Action point 30/1: Secretary to provide feedback on discussion with RICS.

29/2: SNH to incorporate appropriate references into next edition of joint industry/agency guidance on good practice during wind farm construction and consider whether this could be extended to hydro schemes.
3. Ongoing. Mark Wrightham reported that drafting was in progress and that the revised text would be discussed with the Health & Safety Executive (HSE). Helen Todd  noted recent discussion at the Scottish Outdoor Access Network (SOAN) highlighting contrasting experience at different wind farm sites; John Thomson noted that the developing guidance could be amended to reflect this if necessary.
Action point 30/2: SNH to incorporate appropriate references into next edition of joint industry/agency guidance on good practice during wind farm construction and consider whether this could be extended to hydro schemes.

29/3: Secretary to organise a meeting to discuss charging and inform a future paper to the forum.
4. Discharged; on agenda.

29/4: SNH and access authority representatives on the forum to discuss scope for a stocktake of LAF activity to circulate round the forum contact network.
5. Discharged. The Secretary reported that discussion had favoured circulating a survey proforma by e-mail, which would allow individual LAFs to discuss and agree their responses. Rona Gibb (Paths for All Partnership; observer) noted recent PFAP work which provided a review of LAFs and could contribute to this process.
Action point 30/3: Access authority representatives and Secretary to develop a proforma to circulate round the LAF network.

29/5: Secretary to revise draft commercial access guidance as discussed and circulate to forum contact network and other relevant interests for wider consultation.
6. Discharged. Mark Wrightham reported that this had now been circulated to the forum’s contact network, with responses requested by Wednesday 31 July.
Action point 30/4: Secretary to revise commercial access guidance in light of comments received for discussion at next forum meeting.

29/6: Secretary to co-ordinate membership review as proposed.
7. Ongoing. The review of public body members was now underway by correspondence; the Secretary would report back when this had been concluded. The review of “other bodies” was also underway and would need to be considered at the next regular meeting. The Secretary thanked those members who had already responded.

29/7: Convenor to write to VisitScotland (VS) to encourage closer engagement with the forum.

8. Discharged. The Convenor reported that in reply, VS had acknowledged the links between access and tourism and had indicated a willingness to attend forum meetings to discuss any topics of direct relevance (although it was unlikely that VS would attend every meeting because of pressures on staff time). The Convenor noted that he would be happy to liaise with VS to highlight relevant agenda items when they arose.

9. A number of members expressed considerable disappointment at this outcome, although Campbell Gerrard noted that VS was primarily involved with tourism marketing and promotion, suggesting that Scottish Enterprise might be better placed to represent this sector. Ron Macdonald suggested that the Convenor could meet VS to discuss this further, perhaps emphasising a potential future shift in the forum’s role towards increasing participation in outdoor recreation and the associated economic benefits.
10. VS had also suggested that the forum could seek input from the Scottish Tourism Alliance (STA), and the Secretary noted that this could take place either through direct input from STA or indirectly through the forum’s commercial access contacts. There was some discussion of the merits of STA input, perhaps at staff level, but Lee Cousins and Dave Craig felt that VS would be the more appropriate body to fulfil this role. John Thomson suggested that, at the proposed meeting, he could emphasise the scope for VS to be represented by various staff members to facilitate regular attendance.
Action point 30/5: Convenor to seek a meeting with VisitScotland to discuss VS representation on the forum.

11. Members highlighted several matters arising from the minutes of the previous meeting:
· Helen Jones noted that the SG Modification Order to allow temporary closure of core paths, and the accompanying guidance, were now well advanced and should be ready for consultation in the near future.

· Kevin Lafferty gave an update on progress with FCS guidance on Managing public access and forest operations, which now reflected comments from various partner bodies and would include 8-12 practical case studies. This would be promoted through FCS staff training events and workshops aimed at wider interests. The potential role of LAFs was noted, and Kevin Lafferty and Mark Brand agreed to discuss how training might be extended to this audience. Ron Macdonald congratulated FCS on this guidance, but also commented that UK-wide guidance on Managing public safety on harvesting sites did not fully reflect the relationship between Scottish access rights and public safety needs – including the role of dynamic management.
· Andrea Partridge provided an update on discussion about access to Ben Lui across the railway in Glen Lochy, which now involved a range of bodies including Argyll & Bute Council, British Transport Police and the Scottish Environment Protection Agency (SEPA). The access authority had contacted the Office of Rail Regulation (ORR) to highlight this issue and was intending to meet with the various access interests; MCofS was gathering information on past use of this route by hillwalkers. Mark Wrightham noted that the NAF had also contacted ORR in anticipation of wider discussion about access across railways linked to the UK Law Commissions’ review of level crossings - and ORR was now a corresponding member of the forum.

· Jamie Smart reported that NFUS members had asked for advice following a recent incident in England in which a dog walker was killed by cattle, and also noted an increased recent incidence of sheep worrying by dogs. He suggested that stronger guidance was needed to address these issues at key times of year. Ron Macdonald and Alan Macpherson noted that these issues were included in SNH’s Code education campaign and offered to work with NFUS to promote these messages. Anne Gray noted that Scottish Land & Estates would also like to be involved.
Action point 30/6: SNH, NFUS and Scottish Land & Estates to work together to promote responsible access with dogs around livestock.

Reports from Convenor and Secretary
12. The Secretary reported that BHSS had produced guidance on responsible commercial equestrian access and a press release on equestrian access and grass crops. Jamie Smart commented that guidance tends to communicate with those who behave responsibly and that there was an outstanding need to reach less responsible users. 
Action point 30/7: Secretary to circulate BHSS guidance and press release.

Land Reform Review

13. The Convenor and Secretary introduced this item, noting that the interim report of the Land Reform Review Group (LRRG) had indicated little demand for radical change to the Act but had highlighted some issues linked to its implementation. The report had indicated that the group would invite the forum to review the evidence which had been submitted in response to the call for evidence, and to report back through the group’s advisers. The process, timescale and precise roles of the key parties remained to be clarified, and it was anticipated that this would be taken forward through a meeting with the group in the near future.
14. Discussion noted that the review had passed both access and tenancy issues to the NAF and the Tenant Farming Forum respectively, and some recreation bodies (and RSPB) indicated that they would welcome closer engagement with the LRRG. John Thomson offered to raise this at the forthcoming meeting. Lloyd Austin commented that the forum’s input should include ways to address “extremes” of irresponsible behaviour, in particular with regard to dogs.
15. Several members emphasised the need to clarify the purpose of the forum’s involvement and how it would take place, bearing in mind the scale of the potential workload. Lee Cousins noted that the NAF would report through the group’s advisers and suggested that the forum should not have to report through a third party. Anne Gray suggested that the LRRG should be aware that the forum may not necessarily be able to reach consensus on all relevant issues.

Action point 30/8: Convenor and Secretary to liaise with LRRG Secretariat to arrange a meeting to discuss the forum’s input to the review process; Secretary to provide an update in due course.
Commercial access and angling
16. Craig Campbell introduced a paper from SANA which highlighted tensions which can arise between angling and some types of commercial access. He noted that most individual paddlers and some commercial operators behaved considerately, and that SANA’s concern related to those commercial users who behaved in a more irresponsible or confrontational manner – suggesting that this was reducing the viability of fisheries with consequent economic impacts. In conjunction with Alan Ayre, he emphasised that game angling is a dynamic activity requiring care and concentration, and that disturbance to anglers could also therefore raise safety issues.
17. John Mackay asked how widespread these issues were; Craig Campbell suggested that issues related to rafting and canoeing arose on a maximum of 6 and 12 rivers respectively, and Andy Walker noted that problems tended to arise at ‘pinch points’. Discussion noted the relevance of rights of navigation as well as access rights under the Land Reform Act.

18. Dave Craig highlighted experience of the Spey Users Group, stating that the number of issues arising on the Spey was now very low, even at a pinch point at Knockando. He suggested that this demonstrated the value of local approaches involving liaison between the key parties and based on the Code, stressing that this had involved considerable effort and input by local user interests. Discussion touched on the agreements that apply on other rivers, and Alan Ayre suggested that management arrangements on the Upper Tay (including ‘no rafting’ days) might displace commercial rafting to other rivers.

19. Discussion noted that large groups could be linked to educational or voluntary sector bodies, sometimes meeting important social needs, and that these groups may or may not be commercial in nature. Jonathan Kitching noted that both rafting and angling are effectively commercial activities, that angling can be relatively intensive in some locations, and that commercial paddlesports can also create significant employment. Hugh Anderson commented that the case for local management arrangements could be made more strongly if the economic impacts on angling were better documented. Andy Walker acknowledged this point and noted that at least one angling club was trying to address this using cameras to quantify rafting activity.
20. A further theme of discussion explored opportunities for improved communication, noting the challenge of reaching irresponsible users who might be reluctant to engage. Campbell Gerrard highlighted the potential of accreditation schemes and suggested that this approach might be applied to this sector, perhaps through existing leadership training awards. Lee Cousins suggested that Adventure Activities Licensing might present an opportunity; discussion noted that virtually all rafting takes place on a commercial basis and that operators might be relatively easy to locate and contact.

21. Eddie Palmer noted the key roles of access authorities and LAFs; Ron Macdonald endorsed this, both in view of their statutory roles and the localised nature of these issues, but noted that SNH would also be willing to discuss communication opportunities at national level if needed. Andy Walker suggested that engagement with access authorities did not necessarily resolve all issues, and Dave Craig urged angling interests to engage proactively with other users. Lee Cousins suggested that the Land Reform Review might be an opportunity to bring angling into the framework of access rights, on the basis that this might encourage more integrated management of angling and other recreational activities. In conclusion, John Thomson expressed the hope that this discussion would help to establish dialogue, noting that continuing effort may be needed to address conflicts between different recreational activities.
Action point 30/9: SNH to liaise with SANA to consider possible national approaches to promote responsible use of inland water to complement local management.

Access across dams

22. Andrea Partridge introduced an MCofS paper which expressed concern about recent restrictions on access to certain dams, which had been based on various health & safety concerns including the prevention of uncontrolled water release. She noted that these dams had traditionally been available for access, highlighting the reference to dams as ‘contiguous land’ in the Code, and suggested that there may be some ambiguity in the status of dams under access rights. She also noted that these restrictions might link to a risk assessment process established under the Reservoirs (Scotland) Act 2011, which would be overseen by SEPA, and commented that access officers were concerned that this might signal a wider trend.
23. The Secretary reported comments received by correspondence from:
· Nick Cole, noting the importance of some dams for access, and suggesting that closure was a disproportionate response and would not prevent malicious action;

· Andrew Llanwarne, suggesting that action should focus on making control mechanisms secure rather than restricting public access, and;

· Vyv Wood-Gee, suggesting that access over dams was not a big issue for horse riders, but also noting different interpretations of the position at different locations.

24. Discussion noted that access across dams was important for some users and that some were now adopted core paths, implying that (at least in these instances) this did not create particular operational problems. John Mackay commented that rights of way might exist across some dams, such as the Quoich, which link to adjoining rights of way - and that construction of these hydro schemes had created substantial disruption to access which had never been properly resolved. He also noted that alternative routes avoiding dams (for example by crossing below them) may present risks to the public.
25. There was brief discussion of the approach taken by the Code, including the phrase “dams are generally regarded as structures”. John Mackay noted the exclusion of “structures” under section 6(1)(a)(i) and suggested that the exemption of “anything designed to facilitate passage” under section 6(2) did not apply, as access routes across dams were intended to facilitate management of the dam rather than “passage” in the sense of the Act. George Duff noted the importance of arguments based on “contiguous land” and the need to mitigate the impacts of hydro schemes on public access.
26. Helen Todd commented that RS had argued for the inclusion of access during development of the Reservoirs (Scotland) Bill and suggested that the forum could take this up with Ministers. Lloyd Austin noted that SG was currently consulting on implementation of the Reservoirs Act and that this might present an opportunity, although Alan Macpherson noted that this consultation focused on a limited number of very specific technical questions. Discussion concluded that the best approach, at least in the first instance, might be to raise this with SEPA (as the regulatory authority).

Action point 30/10: SNH, in conjunction with MCofS, to discuss the need to reflect access in risk assessments relating to dams with SEPA.

Charging for facilities and services

27. Mark Wrightham introduced a paper taking forward previous consideration of this topic by a small group of forum members, which aimed to build on this discussion with an initial focus on mountain bike facilities. This noted that charges can be made for ancillary facilities and services but cannot be applied to activities which the public can undertake by right, and the group had initially focused on interpreting the scope of the Act in this context. It had not been possible to reach a clear conclusion, in part because of the broad construction of the Act and the broad continuum of mountain bike facilities, and the paper therefore suggested alternative approaches based on clarifying the current business models for such facilities, developing criteria to assess when it would be appropriate to remove an area from access rights to allow charging, and considering how this could be achieved.
28. Correspondence on this topic had been received from:
· Nick Cole, suggesting that facilities would need to be fenced and exempted from access rights to allow charging, and that this would not be practical over more extensive areas used for diverse recreational activities;

· Andrew Llanwarne, noting the scope for voluntary contributions and parking charges, and suggesting some criteria to assess when direct charges might be made, and;

· Graeme McLean (Developing Mountain Biking in Scotland) offering to work with the forum to consider this.

29. Anne Gray noted that Scottish Land & Estates did not necessarily agree with all the content of the paper, including the interpretation of the intent behind the Act (in para 11 of the paper) and the reference to there being “no robust basis to challenge the status quo” (in para 13). She also suggested that it might be helpful to obtain an independent legal opinion. Scottish Land & Estates was, however, content with the action suggested in the paper on the basis that the legal position was not clear.
30. Anne Gray noted that relatively high specification technical trails were of greatest interest from a charging standpoint and suggested that comparisons with other types of facility may be helpful. Lloyd Austin suggested that future discussion should include charging for wildlife viewing or interpretation facilities, and asked to take part by correspondence.

31. John Mackay noted the social benefits of recreation provision, and that social and commercial objectives were not always clearly distinct. He also noted that the Act and Code were broadly framed and suggested that there may be relatively few situations in which charging might realistically be possible. Lee Cousins commented that there was a need to clarify the position and that this may ultimately require a mechanism (perhaps involving the planning system) to remove areas from access rights. The paper referred to the Crawick Artland development, in which land had been removed from access rights using a byelaw, and Helen Jones commented that this procedure had been relatively straightforward because there was strong local support for the development.
32. Kevin Lafferty noted that FCS makes charges for associated services, not for the use of mountain bike trails, and does not generate any surplus from trail provision. He noted that this focused on a relatively small number of ‘high end’ users and that the practical issues were complex, suggesting that this type of provision might have relatively limited commercial potential. Anne Gray also commented that provision of ancillary services would not generally be sufficient to cover ongoing maintenance costs.
33. The forum considered seeking a legal opinion. Ron Macdonald suggested that this would depend largely on available case law and would probably not provide clarity, but he suggested that SNH could take this course if it was judged to be helpful. There was some discussion of potential options, and on balance it was decided not to pursue this approach and to take this forward along the lines suggested in the paper.
Action point 30/11: SNH to liaise with charging sub-group and Developing Mountain Biking in Scotland project manager to develop a brief overview of business models for mountain bike provision.
Action point 30/12: SNH and charging sub-group to develop concise draft criteria and consider possible mechanisms to remove land from access rights to allow charging.
Update on Scotland Rural Development Programme

34. Ron Macdonald noted that the SG was currently consulting on initial proposals for the next SRDP, with consultation on more detailed proposals to follow later in the year. These would need to be more targeted to reflect funding constraints and would make greater use of LEADER for access projects, which may allow for more flexibility and variable intervention rates. SNH would have a significant role in developing detailed access proposals for consideration by SG and was keen to engage with stakeholders during the second SRDP consultation round in late summer, subject to clearing lines with Scottish Government.
Action point 30/13: SNH to convene a meeting with NAF members to discuss proposals for access provision in the next SRDP.

35. Anne Gray noted that Land Managers’ Options would no longer exist and that applications under all parts of the scheme would be considered on a competitive basis; Ron Macdonald confirmed that this approach was also judged necessary because of funding constraints. He emphasised that Ministers were keen to avoid the shortcomings of the current application process and that all concerned were endeavouring to achieve a better system. He noted that this would probably include better support for applicants and the option of third party applications by professional advisors. It was possible that a hiatus might occur before commencement of the new scheme, and ways to address this could include rolling forward existing projects and accepting new applications with the risk that these might not be covered by EU funding.
NAF/LAFs annual joint meeting

36. The Secretary invited members to suggest possible locations and topics for this year’s annual joint meeting, and the preferred timing of the event. Potential locations included Glasgow (to link to Commonwealth Games legacy provision) and Dundee. Suggested discussion topics included managing access & forest operations (Kevin Lafferty) and access on inland water (Eddie Palmer). Alan Macpherson suggested that the event could refer to development of the SG Walking Strategy. The programme could also be developed in discussion with SOAN and local forum members. The preferred timing would be early in November.
Action point 30/14: Secretary to take forward arrangements for joint meeting in liaison with Convenor.
Other business

37. Helen Jones noted the current SG consultation on the National Planning Framework 3 main issues report and draft Scottish Planning Policy (http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Topics/Built-Environment/planning/NPF3-SPP-Review). Jonathan Kitching highlighted the recent launch of Going Out There, a SG framework to promote safe practice in off-site visits for outdoor learning (http://www.goingoutthere.co.uk/).

38. Rona Gibb noted that SG targets for PFAP now focused on increasing physical activity, including promotion of path networks, and she indicated a willingness to discuss opportunities for partnership working with other bodies. Helen Todd highlighted a leaflet on Walking in Scotland which had been developed by RS (with support from SNH).

Date of next meeting
39. Tuesday 1 October, Battleby
Summary of action points
30/1: Secretary to provide feedback on discussion with RICS.
30/2: SNH to incorporate appropriate references into next edition of joint industry/agency guidance on good practice during wind farm construction and consider whether this could be extended to hydro schemes.

30/3: Access authority representatives and Secretary to develop a proforma to circulate round the LAF network.

30/4: Secretary to revise commercial access guidance in light of comments received, for discussion at next forum meeting.

30/5: Convenor to seek a meeting with VisitScotland to discuss VS representation on the forum.

30/6: SNH, NFUS and Scottish Land & Estates to work together to promote responsible access with dogs around livestock.

30/7: Secretary to circulate BHSS guidance and press release.
30/8: Convenor and Secretary to liaise with LRRG Secretariat to arrange a meeting to discuss the forum’s input to the review process; Secretary to provide an update in due course.
30/9: SNH to liaise with SANA to consider possible national approaches to promote responsible use of inland water to complement local management.

30/10: SNH, in conjunction with MCofS, to discuss the need to reflect access in risk assessments relating to dams with SEPA.

30/11: SNH to liaise with charging sub-group and Developing Mountain Biking in Scotland project manager to develop a brief overview of business models for mountain bike provision.
30/12: SNH and charging sub-group to develop concise draft criteria and consider possible mechanisms to remove land from access rights to allow charging.

30/13: SNH to convene a meeting with NAF members to discuss proposals for access provision in the next SRDP.

30/14: Secretary to take forward arrangements for joint meeting in liaison with Convenor.
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